TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Wednesday, March 30, 2022
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Town Hall Multipurpose Room

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                         Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Janice Hayward            Councillor Roland Taylor       Councillor Judy Lander               
Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long    Assistant Clerk Tina Toope

Regrets for medical reasons: Councillor Chris Kelly and Councillor Eldon Bannister
Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
MOTION #10- 2022–Taylor/Rex; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #11 - 2022–Hayward/Lander; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on February 23, 2022 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
REPORTS
Recreation Commission   

Councillor Hayward confirmed that the Recreation, as mentioned at the last meeting, has finalized submitted an application under the Active Living Fund for a grant for equipment and supplies for various summer programs. It is confirmed that the Recreation are holding their Easter Breakfast this year since restrictions have been lifted to allow this event to happen. The Recreation Commission is also pleased to welcome a new member, Alicia MacDonald to their group. Council is pleased to confirm this appointment. 

Heritage Society

Councillor Lander was pleased to announce that the Heritage Society was successful in obtaining a grant they had applied for in the amount of $2300.00 to install an accessible door in the former LOL Hall building. This work will be done as soon as the weather cooperates and the materials are on hand. 

Recreation Park Project

Mayor Bailey reported that work on the rink building construction has still being delayed because the weather and due to materials on back-order, which hopefully will soon be available. He is still in discussions with Nfld Power regarding moving the poles and is hopeful this issue to be settled soon. Our MHA has also been working with us on this matter.  

Electric Vehicle Charging Station
The site has been prepared and work has begun on the installation of the Electric Vehicle Charging Station. We certainly hope this station will be up and running for the fast-approaching tourism season. 

Fire Department 

The Clerk was notified by the Fire Department Liaison that all is running as usual with the department. There was some issue with the new communications tower but that has all been worked out.      
CORRRESPONDENCE
- A letter was received the Town of Trinity Bay North Public Works Committee regarding an up-coming regional meeting being held at The Chalet in Port Union to discuss matters of importance to all our region such as, roads and infrastructure, waste management, regionalization, health care, and recycling, to name a few. Councillors Kelly and Lander will attend this meeting on behalf of our community and will report back at the April meeting of Council. 

- A request was received from the Director of Hike Discovery Inc., Jim Miller, asking Council to appoint a new Council representative to the board. MOTION #12 - 2022–Hayward/Taylor; resolved that Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex will be appointed as the new Council representative to the Hike Discovery Board. The appointment was accepted. All in favor, Motion carried. 
- A letter was received from the Town of Trinity Bay North Public Works Committee requesting Council support for a letter being written to the Department of Transportation and Works Minister regarding the horrific condition of the main trunk (Route 230) and the secondary extension highways on which our residents and visitors have to travel on our peninsula. 

MOTION #13 - 2022–Hayward/Lander; resolved that Council will sign this letter of support for the correspondence from TBN to the Minister of Transportation and Works to petition for repairs to our roads. All in favor, Motion carried. 
- A letter was received from a resident, and on behalf of a number of residents of our community, expressing concern about recent activity in the “Gravel Pit” run by a local business and located on Batson’s Road in Port Rexton. One concern was a substantial blasting which took place in this pit recently and another concern is the fact that this pit continues to grow with every passing season and with each line of trees that is cut down it becomes more visible through the remaining thin line of trees left between the site and the railway bed, a walking trail. Another issue is that there are a number of potential residences planned on both sides of this excavation, potential growth which may or may not happen because of this pit’s close proximity. The letter also states that there seems to be no clear title or ownership of much of this excavated area according to crown land maps, which sets a dangerous precedent for future land use, as well.

This issue has been brought to the attention of Council several times in recent years. Council has never been approached for permits of any kind in the past and this recent cutting and blasting was also done without any permits granted. Port Rexton has a Town Plan and Development Regulations which require permits for any such activity within town boundaries. After more discussion the decision was made for the Clerk to write a letter to the business owner, requesting a copy of the survey and land ownership documents showing the boundaries of the property and the limits to which the expansion of this pit has progressed according to these boundaries. The letter will also request a copy of the Quarry Permit for this excavation. Council will await a response before any further action is taken. 

- Upon request from Council, a letter was received from a resident along with drawings of a building, requesting a permit to build a structure to be used as a rental. After discussion and following usual procedure a motion was made. MOTION #14 - 2022 –Lander/Taylor; resolved the Approval in Principle will be granted for the construction, pending the approval of all other relevant departments and/or agencies requirements. All in favour, Motion carried.
- Received from Municipalities Newfoundland and Labrador and Professional Municipal Administrators are the notices and registration forms for the Municipal Symposium and the PMA Annual Conference.

Members of council interested in attending the Municipal Symposium in Gander the first week of May will contact the Clerk within the next few days so the registrations can be completed before the deadline. The Clerk will be attending the PMA Conference in June.  

- A letter was received from the Port Rexton CLB Company outlining their plans for celebration of the 130th Anniversary of the CLB and the 110th Anniversary of the Trinity East-Port Rexton CLB Company. These celebrations will be happening this coming September and the letter is asking if Council would like to be involved in an event that is planned. Council will certainly support this celebration and can possibly offer some locations to hold activities. We will wait for more information regarding timelines and locations for the events.
- A list of advertising rates was received from Rising Tide Theatre for their 2022 programs. Council decided on the half-page, color ad to highlight our Town in the program this year. Mayor Bailey will design and submit the ad.  
FINANCES
Invoices: 

Ervin Locke & Son’s Ltd. (February Snow-clearing) $8211.00 

MOTION #15 - 2022 –Lander/Rex; resolved the approval of payment of invoices submitted, all regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.
There are still a number of delinquent taxpayers that are making little or no effort to pay off their balances. There hasn’t been any interest added since the Covid-19 Pandemic started, however this may have to change and accounts will have to be placed for collection if this situation continues. The Clerk will write letters to those individuals outlining the situation and the action to be taken if arrangements are not made to settle those past due accounts. 
General Business 
There are a couple of major road repairs and upgrades to attend to as soon as weather permits. Under the new Procurement Act, Council is required to call for quotes on any and all work to be done other than minor, emergency repairs. An analysis of the scope of work will be done so these repairs can be done as soon as possible.  
Dates for a Summer Festival/Come Home Year events week were discussed. It was decided to hold these celebrations during the week of August 1st – 7th. Planning will continue for some simple, easy to plan and manage events. Deputy Mayor Rex and Councillor Hayward volunteered for the planning committee and, as usual, the Mayor and Clerk will be ex-officials. The Clerk will put a call out to see if anyone else is willing to volunteer for this committee and will announce the dates for the Come Home Year events. 
This is the time of year when most people start to tidy up after the winter season, so discussion was held on clean-ups and when there should be the annual Spring clean-up. The clean-up week will be around the middle of May, before the long weekend. The clerk will discuss this with the garbage contractors and the site supervisor. A clean-up of the waste site will have to be done soon. Then the 
clean-up week dates will be decided and notices sent out. 
It was noted that Volunteer Week is April 24th to April 30th. Council would like to acknowledge the many volunteers who are always there to support our community and area. Although there have been difficult times in the past couple of years we know our dedicated volunteers are always there to step up as needed. Thank you to all. You are much appreciated.
There being no further business this meeting adjourned: 

MOTION #16 – 2022; Rex/Taylor. 

________________________       ______________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                          Clerk/Manager Lois Long
